## THE MEDIA AND RELIGION IN AUSTRALIA

## GERARD HENDERSON

First up, a word of appreciation – and a declaration.

As you know, the late Ray Evans was a founder of the Samuel Griffith Society. I first met Ray at Melbourne University half a century ago. He was in the process of completing an engineering degree and I was studying arts and law. Ray was in the anti-communist and social democratic Australian Labor Party Club – the rival Labor Club had its roots in the Communist Party. And I was in the anti-communist and social democratic Democratic Labor Party Club. Ray was a Christian who grew up in the Methodist tradition. I was a Christian who grew up in the Catholic tradition. We shared an opposition to what was then termed the pro-communist left and what today has morphed into the Green/Left. And we did not like sneering secularists, even though we did acknowledge the case for agnosticism.

Ray was a man with strong beliefs who was able to communicate across the hard sciences and the social sciences. He never committed to the mainstream two-party political system. However, he made a significant contribution to the Australian political debate by advocacy from the political edges – in such areas as industrial relations, the environment debate and law. Ray Evans did not really set up what were called 'political fronts' – because there was no political machine behind his creations. Rather, he achieved what he did primarily through individual advocacy in encouraging people to get on his take of what Paul Keating once called 'the cart'.

The young academic Dominic Kelly opposed most of Ray Evans' ideas. But he understood his important role in Australian society – especially with respect to the establishment of the HR Nicholls Society (which advocated industrial relations reform) and the Lavoisier Group (which opposed the environmental catastrophists in our midst). In an obituary published in Fairfax Media in June 2014, Dr Kelly wrote that Ray 'was a textbook example of what American political scientists refer to as a "movement conservative": working hard behind the scenes to change the direction of public debate'.

It's great to be on Ray's Samuel Griffith Society cart – for the first occasion – this afternoon. And now for the declaration. I always admired Ray's courage and tenacity in the advocacy of his many causes. We broadly agreed over decades – but not always. I note tomorrow that you have two constitutional monarchists – Australia's twenty-eighth prime minister Tony Abbott and Professor David Flint – speaking on the topic 'An Australian Republic?'. So I should state that I voted 'Yes' in the 1999 constitutional referendum – along with 45.1 per cent of Australians. Ray, as you would be aware, voted 'No'.

Having said this, I am not expecting that Australia will become a republic any time soon. Especially while the Australian Republic Movement is led by one of the most divisive media personalities in Australia – your man Peter FitzSimons. I cannot see Australia embracing the cause led by a wealthy, leftist, middle-aged Fairfax Media columnist and occasional Australia Broadcasting Corporation ('ABC') presenter who wears a red rag on his head and who holds in contempt social and political conservatives – including those who are believers. Especially Christians and, most of all, Catholics.

Which provides a suitable place to discuss 'The Media and Religion in Australia' – by way of citing examples from the current debate.

On Sunday 17 November 2012, I appeared on the ABC *Insiders* program. Barrie Cassidy was in the presenter's chair and my fellow panellists were Lenore Taylor (now editor of *The Guardian Australia*) and David Marr (now also with *The Guardian Australia*). The decision to establish what became the Royal Commission Into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse had just been announced by Prime Minister Julia Gillard. When discussion turned to this topic, I made the following comment:

I'm not against it [the Royal Commission]. But it's going to be hugely expensive. No one knows where it will start and when it will stop. And what I'm concerned about is that it's not a distraction. If you look at the reports in *The Australian* this year, and on *Lateline* this year on the ABC, sexual abuse of children is rife among Indigenous communities in the APY Lands in South Australia, in parts of the Northern Territory, in parts of Western Australia and Queensland. As we understand it, there's widespread evidence for that. No one is focusing particularly on that, probably because no one quite knows how to handle it – including State and Territory police. But it's going on now. It's rife. And it probably went on last night....

Both Lenore Taylor and David Marr insisted that the matter had been handled by the Howard government's intervention in the Northern Territory in 2007. But, as I pointed out, this only covered the Northern Territory – and not the six states or the Australian Capital Territory. I continued:

I'm not against a Royal Commission and I can see why both Julia Gillard and Tony Abbott supported it and I don't criticise that decision. But – I'm not exactly sure what it's going to achieve to resolve current problems. Although I can see how it can achieve ... the resolution of past problems.

It was at this stage that David Marr turned the discussion to inferences about 'what's happening in Roman Catholic presbyteries' this very day. In return, I criticised my fellow panellist for old fashioned anti-Catholic sectarianism – since, even six years ago, it was evident that child sexual abuse by Catholic priests and brothers was essentially an historical crime.

As we all know the Royal Commission, following a time extension, ran from January 2013 to December 2017. In her book *My Story*, Julia Gillard said that she spoke to Cardinal George Pell before announcing her intention to establish the Royal Commission since she did not want it 'to be seen to be a witch-hunt into one Church, but rather to have the breadth it truly needed'. It is a matter of record that the Royal Commission did come to be seen as unduly focused on the Catholic Church.

The historian and former Catholic priest Paul Collins is not a conservative Catholic in the tradition of Pope Benedict XVI or the Catholic Archbishop of Hobart, Julian Porteous. Writing in the *Pearls and Irritations* blog on 12 December 2017 – at the conclusion of the Royal Commission – Paul Collins made the following point:

> I don't think the [Royal] Commission was an unequivocal blessing. I still feel that the Commission focused unduly on Catholicism and that it can't be entirely absolved of unconscious elements of anti-Catholicism that has been the default position of

Anglo-Australian culture since the 19th century. There was also a lack of well-informed Catholics on the staff to the extent that sometimes a kind of caricature Catholicism emerged....

Now move forward to Tuesday 3 July 2018 – following the conviction in the Newcastle Local Court of Archbishop Philip Wilson of Adelaide who was found guilty by Magistrate Robert Stone of covering up child sexual abuse in the Maitland-Newcastle diocese in 1976, when he was a junior priest aged around 25. Due to the vagaries of section 316 of the *Crimes Act 1900* (NSW), the Archbishop's conviction turned on the failure to have a reasonable excuse for not reporting the matter to the New South Wales Police during the period April 2004 to January 2006. He is appealing the decision.

On the ABC's *The Drum* that evening, discussion turned to the Wilson case. Presenter Julia Baird noted towards the end of the discussion that 'there seems to be a consensus on the panel here'. There sure was as – variously – Dee Madigan, Karen Middleton, Megan Motto and Stephen O'Doherty piled into the Catholic Church in general and Archbishop Wilson in particular. No one saw fit to mention that, when he was Bishop of Wollongong and later Archbishop of Adelaide, Philip Wilson was a leader in the Catholic Church in facing up to clerical child sexual abuse.

And not one person on *The Drum* advised viewers that they had not read the decision, which has still not been released (even with redactions) and may never be released. This has led to a situation whereby what has been hailed as a decision of international significance is not readily available to be read in Australia or overseas. Fr Frank Brennan has written to the New South Wales Attorney-General seeking the immediate release of

Magistrate Stone's decision with redactions. Fr Brennan's letter was published in my *Media Watch Dog* blog on 3 August 2018.

Fairfax Media's Joanne McCarthy (who was present in Newcastle Local Court for the decision) also appeared on *The Drum* that night. As a reporter for the *Newcastle Herald*, she has been acknowledged – by Julia Gillard and others – as playing a central role in the establishment of the Royal Commission. Indeed, Ms McCarthy was personally thanked by Justice Peter McClellan when the Royal Commission held its final hearing in Newcastle. The occasion was photographed by Fairfax Media.

In her comment on *The Drum*, Ms McCarthy accused the Catholic Church of 'not responding to the Royal Commission' – this was an obvious reference to its findings with respect to the sacrament of confession. But she also made it clear that discussion on child sexual abuse should not focus on Philip Wilson and added:

Well, I would hope that it [the Wilson conviction] sends a message to people on child sexual abuse in general – not just within institutions. And I have written this, after this decision today. We know that the majority of child sexual abuse occurs within families ... And I think what this decision says is that if we are aware of child sexual abuse allegations in families in context today – and it's a ghastly thing to have to say, but there are children being sexually abused today – that if we are aware of allegations, if we are aware of concerns that we can't just look away....

In the close to six years since the Royal Commission commenced, media focus – particularly on the ABC and in Fairfax Media, *The Guardian Australia*, *The Saturday Paper*, Channel 10's *The Project*, Sky News' *Paul Murray Live*, *The* 

*New Daily* and the *Crikey* newsletter – has focused on the Catholic Church and, to a lesser extent, the Anglican Church.

The Royal Commission's coverage of the Catholic Church was so substantial that it is not surprising that some Australians thought that it was an inquiry into the Catholic Church and the Catholic Church alone. Indeed Fairfax Media's Peter FitzSimons said as much when he wrote in the *Sun Herald* on 2 July 2017 that the Royal Commission was set up to inquire into child sexual abuse (it wasn't) and that it's achievement was to turn 'a much-needed spotlight into the horrors of rampant sexual abuse by the Catholic clergy over the decades'. FitzSimons implied that only Catholic clergy commit the crime of child sexual abuse.

This confusion was facilitated by the Royal Commission, particularly by the hostility exhibited at times to the Catholic Church and its members by Royal Commission chair Justice Peter McClellan and Senior Counsel Assisting the Royal Commission, Gail Furness, SC. This has continued beyond the life of the Royal Commission itself.

Robert Fitzgerald, formerly a member of the Royal Commission who has returned to the Productivity Commission, received front page lead story coverage in *The Sunday Age* on 11 March 2018 following his address, some weeks earlier, to the Catholic Social Services Victoria conference in Melbourne. Mr Fitzgerald used the occasion to suggest that the Catholic Church was the predominantly guilty party with respect to institutional child sexual abuse in Australia.

The Sunday Age highlighted Robert Fitzgerald's comment that 'nearly 62 per cent of all people who notified the Royal Commission of abuse in a religious setting were abused in a Catholic institution'. Now this is a truly shocking figure – if it is meaningful. But the claim only has meaning if it is comparable with non-Catholic institutions – whether of a religious, secular or government kind.

In the twentieth century, Catholics were about 25 per cent of the Australian population. However, since the Catholic Church ran its own systemic education system, Catholics would have accounted for around 80 per cent of children educated in a religious setting in Australia. Also, the Catholic Church operated a much higher percentage of orphanages and hospitals than like institutions that operated in a religious setting.

In response to my enquiry, Mr Fitzgerald acknowledged that 'regrettably there are no historical prevalence studies in Australia' in this area but added that the Royal Commission recommended that such research 'be undertaken in the future'. In other words, the 62 per cent figure is not meaningful, despite the *Sunday Age* beat-up.

The Royal Commission had a budget of about \$350 million along with hundreds of staff. Yet, in spite of the fact that it devoted significantly more time to the Catholic Church than any other institution – religious, secular or government – it did not drill down into the statistics in its possession to analyse what they meant. Rather, it recommended that some other body should do this research sometime in the future.

Fr Frank Brennan – who is also not a Catholic in the Benedict XVI or Archbishop Porteous tradition and who voted 'Yes' in the same sex marriage postal survey – has written that the Royal Commission did not discover 'how much more likely

was it in the past that a child would be abused in a Catholic institution than in a non-Catholic institution'. He added that it 'would have been helpful to have the answers to these questions, but we don't'.

No – we don't. However, what evidence we have suggests that, in the period 1950 to 2010 covered by the Royal Commission, a child in a Catholic religious institution was probably safer than a child in a non-Catholic religious institution. It is not clear if the same can be said with respect to a child in a secular or government institution when assessed on a per-capita basis. But this could be the case. No one would get to know this from following the media's coverage of the Royal Commission.

Needless to say, the ABC misunderstood Mr Fitzgerald's speech and misinterpreted the Royal Commission's findings. For example, on 31 May 2018, *AM* presenter Sabra Lane declared that 'more than 60 per cent of sex abuse survivors who gave evidence to the Royal Commission reported the abuse happened in Catholic run institutions'. This statement is totally false. But, the ABC did not immediately correct Ms Lane's comment – despite the matter having been brought to its attention and despite having previously corrected a similar error made by Patricia Karvelas (*RN Drive*), Hamish Macdonald (*RN Breakfast*) and some others. Yet *AM* is perhaps the ABC's leading news and current affairs program. Even today Ms Lane's error has not been acknowledged on the program notes which accompany the online recording of the program which aired on 31 May 2018.

The ABC's focus on historic child sexual abuse in the Catholic Church stands in contrast to its failure to cover the public broadcaster's own history in this area. The ABC has not reported the fact that former ABC TV producer Jon Stephens

pleaded guilty in 2017 for sexually assaulting a 12-year-old boy while on official ABC duties in 1981 – except for a fleeting reference in one midday news bulletin to the fact that Stephens' minimum prison term was reduced on appeal due to his illhealth. Fairfax Media has ignored the story completely.

The ABC has also not covered the fact that in 1975 – just six years before Stephens' offending – the (then) ABC Radio program *Lateline* invited three pederasts into its Sydney studio to take part in a program called *Pederasty*.

The ABC did not report this matter to the New South Wales Police – then or since. Nor has it adopted a duty of care to the victims of pederasty who were involved in the program despite the fact that, if alive, they would be about the same age of some of the men who gave evidence to the Royal Commission. The most substantial coverage of the *Pederasty* program can be found in contemporary issues of the *Sydney Morning Herald* and its sister publication the *National Times* as well as in K S Inglis' 1983 book *This is the ABC*.

The 1975 *Pederasty* program was defended by (then) ABC chairman Richard Downing in a letter published in the *Sydney Morning Herald* on 19 July 1975. On the same day, the *Sydney Morning Herald* reported Professor Downing as saying that 'in general, men will sleep with young boys' – the implication being that the community in general should accept this fact of life. Richard Downing was 59 years of age in July 1975 and one of the most influential Australians. Philip Wilson was a 24 year old junior priest in the Hunter Valley.

In recent times, both former ABC chairman James Spigelman and his successor Justin Milne have advised me that the current ABC does not accept any responsibility for what the ABC did – or what Professor Downing said on behalf of the

ABC – in 1975. ABC journalists would not accept such a copout from an Anglican or Catholic bishop with respect to the statements made by a predecessor 40 years ago. James Spigelman is also a former Chief Justice of New South Wales.

Richard Neville had been employed by the ABC to present *Lateline* – including the *Pederasty* program – despite the fact that he was a self-confessed paedophile. In his 1970 book *Play Power*, Neville boasted of having had sex with a 14-year-old school girl in London. This book sold well in Australia in the early 1970s and Neville's child abuse was discussed in the public debate at the time.

When Richard Neville died in 2016, the ABC did not report his past child sex abuse. Nor did Fairfax Media. The ABC has also turned a blind eye to the revelations of Rozanna and Kate Lilley – the daughters of left-wing writers Dorothy Hewett and Merv Lilley – that their mother encouraged them to have underage sex with writer Bob Ellis and artist Martin Sharp and others, all of whom were at least twice the age of their school girl victims. This was covered by some low profile ABC programs but avoided on such outlets as *AM*, *PM*, RN *Breakfast*, ABC *News Breakfast*, *7.30*, *Late Night Live* and so on – all of which have given much attention to the historic crimes of Catholic and Anglican clerics in this area.

Interviewed by Helen Trinca for *The Weekend Australian* on 16 June 2018, Richard Walsh spoke about Neville and Sharp, both of whom he associated with in the 1970s and after. Walsh said that interest in young girls was not 'part of Neville's make up at all', but added that Neville did not 'ask to see anyone's birth certificate'. Walsh added that while he and his colleagues were aware of Sharp's 'taste' in young females, they 'didn't think it through hard enough to wonder if any of these people were underage'.

Rozanna Lilley told her story to the Royal Commission in a private hearing. In its wisdom, the Royal Commission decided not to conduct public hearings into institutional responses by the Australian media to child sexual abuse. This despite the fact that there have been at least two convictions for historic child sexual abuse in Australia involving the media and despite the scandal of BBC star Jimmy Savile's offending in Britain and its cover up by his employer.

As Professor Greg Craven wrote in *The Weekend Australian* on 19 August 2017, a problem with the Royal Commission's focus on the Catholic Church was that it 'all but crowded out the scrutiny of other institutions with predictable results'. He continued: 'The rule is that if an inquiry gives the impression it is about one subject, the public will take it at its word.' If Peter FitzSimons was confused about this point, it is likely that many others would have come to the same conclusion.

The Royal Commission held its final sitting on 14 December 2017 before presenting its report to the Governor-General. Since then, the media's focus has been on two issues.

Firstly, the Royal Commission's recommendations that a redress for victims of child abuse in institutions be established. What most media commentators overlooked was that the Catholic Church set up its own redress scheme two decades previously – with the establishment of the Melbourne Response by the (then) Archbishop of Melbourne George Pell in 1996 and the creation of the Towards Healing process for the other archdioceses and all the dioceses of Australia the following year. In any event, the Catholic Church was one of the first institutions to say that it would take part in the national redress scheme – which is the creation of the Commonwealth, state and territory governments and commenced operations on 1 July 2018.

And, secondly, confession. In particular, the Catholic Church's teaching on the seal of confession – which entails that a Catholic priest who forgives a sin in the confessional cannot divulge what he heard in confession to anyone, in church or state, irrespective of the nature of the sin. Confession is also a rite in some Anglican communions and some Lutheran churches.

That part of the Royal Commission's *Criminal Justice Report* which dealt with what it termed 'religious confession' was leaked to the ABC and Fairfax Media on the day before its release. It recommended the extinction of the seal of confession. A similar recommendation is contained in the Royal Commission's final report.

For over a year, the ABC has focused on this issue – as if it was the Royal Commission's most important recommendation. There have been discussions on *Insiders* (featuring David Marr) and *The Drum* and *News Breakfast* and *RN Breakfast* and *AM* and *PM* and the 7.30 and more besides. The issue found its way into ABC comedy programs including *The Weekly with Charlie Pickering* and *Shaun Micallef's Mad as Hell* (on two occasions) and *Tonightly with Tom Ballard* and more besides.

Some of the coverage, while not comical, was farcical. On *The Drum* (12 June 2018) panellist Barbara Heinback was not challenged by presenter Ellen Fanning when she said that 'some time ago' she had read that several priests had committed suicide because they could not live with the fact that they had heard the confession of a paedophile but had not been allowed to share the information with their superiors or police. Ms Heinback has not been able to say when or where she came across this (alleged) study or where the (alleged) instances took place. It seems that Barbara Heinback has a clear recollection of an event which never happened.

On 20 June 2018, the host of *The Weekly with Charlie Pickering* did a two minute rant criticising a statement by the Acting Archbishop of Adelaide Greg O'Kelly, SJ. In what is supposed to be a comedy program, Pickering alleged that the Catholic Church had used the 'sacred seal' of confession 'to protect sexual child abusers'.

The only evidence offered by Pickering was the claim that 'Rockhampton priest Father Michael McArdle confessed 1500 times to molesting children to 30 different priests over a 25-year period'. That is, once a week for a quarter of a century. According to Pickering, McArdle's penance was 'to go home and pray'. So Pickering is asking us to believe that 30 different priests over a 30 year period gave McArdle exactly the same penance for his sins. A remarkable co-incidence, to be sure.

Viewers of *The Weekly with Charlie Pickering* were not told that the sole evidence for this claim was an affidavit filed by McArdle himself when attempting to have his sentence reduced. McArdle did not name the names of any of his alleged confessors. Nor did Pickering state that the Royal Commission did not bother to examine McArdle's self-serving claim. Yet the presenter of *The Weekly with Charlie Pickering* was happy to accept, without question, the word of a self-confessed paedophile who wanted to share blame with others for his crimes. Likewise freelance journalist Lucie Morris-Marr in an article in *The New Daily* on 14 June 2018 – which, no doubt, was the source for the Pickering rant.

I note that, on Monday 30 July, 2018, Fairfax Media's Peter FitzSimons agreed with a tweet by Greens Senator Sarah Hanson-Young that the Catholic Church is 'hiding behind the confessional' to avoid 'proper care for children'.

On *The Project* on 11 July 2018, Lisa Wilkinson, in a discussion on confession, also declared that intervention by the Commonwealth and state governments to end the seal of confession was 'a matter of urgency' in order to stop altar boys being 'prey for priests'. She provided no evidence that such crimes are currently occurring and require urgent attention.

The media's focus on confession in the discussion on child sexual assault is misplaced. And now for some facts:

- Very few Catholics in Western societies go to confession these days.
- There is no evidence that a paedophile cleric or layman has confessed child sexual abuse to a priest in confession. Gerald Ridsdale, one of Australia's most notorious paedophiles, told the Royal Commission that

   when he was a priest – he never went to confession.
- Interviewed on *The Drum* on 13 June 2018, Professor Carolyn Quadrio, a psychiatrist who works in the field of preventing child sexual abuse, commented: 'Clinically I must say that I've got the same experience as Father Frank Brennan ... from the point of view of a psychiatrist, I think that people don't generally go and tell the priest that they're doing it'.
- Moreover, as Christopher Prowse, the Catholic Archbishop of Canberra Goulburn, has commented: 'What sexual abuser would confess to a priest if they thought they would be reported?'.
- Senior Counsel-Assisting Gail Ferguson, SC submitted to the Royal Commission that the vast majority of claims alleging sexual abuse within Catholic institutions started in the period 1950 to 1989 inclusive

and that 'the largest proportion of first alleged instances of child sexual abuse, 29 per cent, occurred in the 70s'.

In other words, the shocking crimes of paedophilia which occurred in the Catholic Church primarily took place between three and five decades ago. There has been scant such criminal activity within the Catholic Church in Australia in the last quarter of a century. Any government attempt to demolish the seal of confession will have no impact on child sexual abuse.

The media's focus on the Catholic and Anglican churches, when covering child sexual abuse, tell us much more about contemporary journalists.

There is an over-representation of sneering secularists and bitter apostates in the Australian media – especially within the ABC and Fairfax Media and like-minded organisations. Some are born-again atheists (like Peter FitzSimons). Some are disillusioned Catholics (like one-time ABC journalist Stephen Crittenden who was a senior manager on the Royal Commission staff). And some are disillusioned Anglicans (like David Marr).

In Western societies, there is increasing opposition to what were once mainstream Christian views on such issues as abortion, euthanasia and same-sex marriage along with contempt for believers who maintain that God is not dead and there is life after death. Such views are not so prevalent in the suburbs or in regional and rural areas. But they are prevalent among the tertiary educated in the inner-cities who work in professional employment, including journalism. The sneering secularists prevail in what I like to term 'Sandalista Land'.

The scandal of child sexual abuse within Christian organisations – among other organisations – has provided a one-off opportunity for sections of the media to express their dislike, or even hatred for, Christianity. That's why the likes of David

Marr and Peter FitzSimons focus so much on the Catholic Church's historical crimes while failing to dwell on contemporary child sexual abuse occurring within families, including Indigenous groups.

The instance of child sexual abuse in Indigenous communities has been well covered by the likes of *The Australian*, the *NT News* and Darwin based Sky News reporters. But it receives little attention on the ABC, Fairfax Media, *The Guardian Australia* or *The Saturday Paper*.

The point about the alienated intelligentsia is that they detest their own culture and heritage. That's why the sneering secularists – who have joined the pile-on with respect to Christian believers – all but ignore Muslim, Hindu, Sikh or Buddhist believers.

As the oldest and largest Christian institution, the Catholic Church is the prime target for this hate and derision. But Christianity is the wider target as the recent bitter attacks on the likes of Margaret Court and Israel Folau demonstrate, even to the extent of attempts by secularists to prevent the expression of some Christian beliefs and curtail some Christian practices.

Sure, the media in the West is not a bloc. It's just that, right now, there are many more sneering secularists in the media than ever before. Their numbers may increase or decrease. The only way for those who advocate freedom of religion in democratic societies is to fight back by the force of argument based on facts.

The Royal Commission sat for the last occasion on 14 December 2017. In his final address, Justice McClellan said that 'the failure to protect children has not been limited to institutions providing services to children'. He pointed out that instrumentalities of the state had also failed children including the police and the criminal justice system.

Justice McClellan also commented that child sexual abuse in institutions continues today. Towards the end of his address, the chair of the Royal Commission had this to say:

> The Royal Commission has been concerned with the sexual abuse of children within institutions. It is important to remember that, notwithstanding the problems we have identified, the number of children who are sexually abused in familial or other circumstances far exceeds those who are abused in institutions.

This was the point I made on *Insiders* almost six years ago which so upset my fellow panellist David Marr whose focus that morning was on alleged practices in contemporary 'Roman Catholic presbyteries'.

As one who grew up in Australia in the 1950s when anti-Catholic sectarianism was still a fact of life, I note that the sectarian hostility that was once reserved for Catholics now applies to all Christians who believe in traditional Christian teachings. It is rampant not only on social media but also within sections of the traditional media.

I am grateful to the Samuel Griffith Society for providing this opportunity today for me to state a case on an issue which affects Australian society now and beyond.